LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD:  JON GIBB

Minutes of the Meeting  held on Wednesday 28th March 2013 at Alexandra Hotel, Fort William

	Present:
	Michael Mann, Chairman
	(MM)
	Lochy

	
	Jon Gibb
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	Clerk

	
	Jim Semple
	 (JS)    
	Shiel

	
	John Veitch
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David Stewart-Howitt

Alan Kennedy
	(JV)
(DB)
(DSH)

(AK)


	Lochy
Lochaber Fisheries Trust
Moidart

Ardtornish



1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Grace Henderson, Kenneth Knott, Davy Gunn and Allan Henderson.
2. Minutes of last meeting
It was agreed that the Minutes from the AGM and business meeting last September be approved as correct. The entry for David Lowe (deceased) has been removed from the register.
3. Matters Arising
There were none.
4. Accounts 
MM noted that there had been a slight shortfall through this past year and a small catch-up would be necessary in 2013/14.
Other than this, the budgets for 2013/14 are practically identical to the previous year.

5. Assessments and rateable values
All payments have now been successfully received for 2012/13.
The levy for 2013/14 has been set at 67p in the £.

6.  Clerk’s Report.
MM thanked JG for his report from the last 6 months.
JG explained some of the requirements that will fall on the Board as a result of the new fisheries legislation (the Aquaculture and Fisheries Bill) which is likely to come into force within the next few weeks. These are listed in the Clerk’s report and include (amongst other things) the need to hold one public meeting every year, to register a list of relevant members’ interests and further scrutiny over the stocking application process being administered by Boards.
JG also explained that a drive to enforce farms to report their sea lice data in the public domain on an individual farm basis had fallen during the debate process over the Fisheries Bill. This was in spite of very vigorous efforts by Alan Wells at ASFB.

A long and wide-ranging discussion ensued about the seeming powerlessness of wild fisheries bodies to force the Scottish Government and its regulators to respond to the ever-increasing findings of the research community in relation to the impacts of fish farms. It was agreed that much of this subject lies beyond the scope of the Lochaber Board, although JS did point out that the amalgamation of the Board was for just such purposes. It was generally agreed however that the political will in the meantime had grown considerably in favour of the fish farm industry in Scotland. DSH suggested the shareholder route and stated that he might be able to investigate this possibility when on business in Norway in the near future. JG stated that although the issue remains of grave concern, it was worth noting that a recent AMA meeting had some encouraging news about local lice control and that lice numbers are being managed in a far better way than back in the 1990’s.
JG noted that he had been receiving an increasing amount of hydro-power applications (some of which were beginning to push at the boundaries of acceptable environmental risk) and thus this was an area that needs constant attention. Furthermore, he had also responded to several consultations over the Coire Glas authorisation and there are some very serious unanswered questions about these proposals that remain. He is in discussion with SEPA over this.

JG mentioned that a matter had been raised at the Morar sub Board meeting about the inability of sub Boards to raise money from their proprietors (as they do not have any powers in this regard). It was noted that all proprietors in the region need to levied at the same rate. There was a suggestion that all proprietors could be levied higher and then reclaim the money back for fisheries management. AK stated that he thought this was not a matter for the Lochaber Board and sub Boards need to organise collection of funds for their own activities – the Lochaber Board should be driving costs down, not up. MM said that the Board needed clear proposals on this by the catchments concerned and it could be debated at the next Board meeting. He invited proposals to be sent to him well in advance of the next Board meeting.

A discussion followed about the many consultations sent to the Fishery Board for response (especially over small scale hydros and new fish farms). Currently the arrangement is that the local proprietor or sub Board is sent the consultation for response (unless that proprietor is the applicant and then the Board will respond). JG said that he was concerned that proprietors did not have the resources to respond effectively to these consultations. It was decided that a letter be sent to the proprietors with every consultation document advising that they contact the Lochaber Fishery Trust to get a quote from the to write an effective and robust evidence-based response on their behalf. It was noted that when the levy was reduced significantly 5 years ago, the intention was to free up money for proprietors to pay for just such services in order to protect and manage their own fisheries. JG was asked to write a template for this letter.
7. Sub Board and catchments updates
AK noted that the Aline hatchery would be keeping their fry back from this year and would be stocking smolts in Spring 2014. He asked whether a stocking application would be needed this year. JG said they should apply next year.
JG also said on the subject of stocking that there was increasing scrutiny of the stocking licencing process undertaken by Fisheries Boards by Marine Scotland. It is becoming increasingly important that best practice guidelines are followed and the Board will be making sure that the requirements within stocking applications are being met. 

8. Fishery Trust update
DB ran through the Locational Model in the Managing Interactions project. The Trust pulled out of this due to the fact that the scientific criteria being used to assess the risk from fish farms on migratory fish were flawed. The Board supported this move. As a result the Lochaber region will be shown as a blank in the West Coast map about to be produced by RAFTS in the next few weeks. It was generally agreed that this will put out the clear message to potential new fish farm developers that wild fish interests in Lochaber will utilise every available scientific, media and community resource to oppose inappropriate fish farm development in the region. The map will likely identify other regions of the West Coast that indicate that fish farm developments may be perceived to be ‘safer’.
DB described a new initiative by the Crown Estate to get local fish farm and wild fish managers together to see if progress can be made at a ‘ground’ level that does not involve the politics of the national bodies. It remains to be seen whether this will achieve anything as fundamentally to effect real change national policy must change. The first meeting is in April and DB and JG will attend for Lochaber.

DB described a recent genetics report from RAFTS (as another strand of MIAP) that stated that up to 25% of fish in sampled West Coast rivers could be of hybrid Norwegian farmed/wild Scottish origin (admixed). She stated that she was not yet entirely confident about the analysis from this report although it was clearly a significant finding. The project is ongoing.
DB described some of the restoration work taking place on the River Strontian with the use of stocking of genetically tested fish. JG noted that the use of hatcheries alongside genetic testing of broodstock might be one way of ridding rivers of hybrid fish resulting from fish farm escapes. DB noted however that there might still be problems with that approach.

DB asked that all managers notify the Trust if they are catching mink.

11. AOCB
There was none and the meeting closed at 12.40pm.
10. Date of next meeting
The date of the next meeting is 10.30am on Thursday 26th September 2013 at the Alexandra Hotel, Fort William.
